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INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Committee Report

	Public

	

	Date of Meeting:


	11 June 2009

	Title:


	Making Space for Water 

	Report of:


	Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group 

	Report reference:
	OS03/09


Summary:

At the Infrastructure Scrutiny Committee’s meeting on 23 October 2008, members set up a task and finish group to look at Making Space for Water and flooding issues.    This report summarises the task group’s findings so far and includes the latest update on the Making Space for Water Group (Appendix 1).  
Questions for / input required from Scrutiny:

· Is the progress of the Making Space for Water Group effective in tackling flooding issues and implementing the recommendations of the Pitt Review (2007)? 

· Does the Committee wish to continue investigating this topic through a task and finish group or is it satisfied that this can continue to be monitored through a six monthly report to scrutiny?  
Recommendations:

Members are asked to:

· consider the report and update on the Making Space for Water group.
· agree if the Committee wishes to reconvene the task group to look at this topic or continue to monitor the progress of the Making Space for Water group through 6 monthly update reports to the Committee.
	Contact Officer:
	Dave Taylor
	Ext:
	7245


1.1
Infrastructure Scrutiny Committee receives 6 monthly update reports on the progress of the Making Space for Water Group.  At the Committee’s meeting on 11 September 2008, members considered the latest report and made the following comments:

RESOLVED - (1) That the Executive be requested to clarify if the Council would fund the Making Space for Water Group beyond the agreed three year timescale and if this was being considered as part of the budget planning process.

(2) That the Committee would consider undertaking more detailed scrutiny on the issues raised, including:

· If the Making Space for Water Group initiative would continue beyond the three year programme and how it could be funded in the future.

· How each organisation contributed to the Group and what role United Utilities played in the initiative.

· The excellent work undertaken to alleviate the risk of flooding in Carlisle, but that it was not possible to guarantee that flooding events would not arise in the future.  It was important to communicate this message to the public and ensure that the community was fully informed about the issues.

· Concern at the limited amount of funding available under the claimed rights arrangement with the County Council for the cleaning of drains and gullies, which resulted in the standards for cleaning not being met.

· That Member awareness of emergency contact arrangements and procedures in the event of flooding should be refreshed.  

1.2
The Executive noted the comments of the Infrastructure Committee with regard to continued funding for Making Space for Water Group and agreed to consider the bid as part of the budget process.  The bid for further funding was not included by Council as part of the 2009/10 budget process.
1.3
Members set up a task and finish group to look at Making Space for Water and flooding issues at their meeting on 23 October 2008.  The task group considered the recommendations from Pitt Review of the Summer 2007 floods and the work being undertaken in Carlisle to implement these recommendations.     The conclusions of the task group so far are:
· Carlisle’s Making Space for Water Group has developed effectively to work in partnership to tackle flooding issues.  The Carlisle model has been recognised as national best practice and it is recommended in the Pitt Review that this model of partnership working is adopted by other local authorities.

· Due to work undertaken around the city and district since the 2005 floods, Carlisle has extensive flood defences and is likely to be well protected in the event of future flooding incidents.
· The leadership role for local government needs to be clearly defined, particularly the local roles and responsibilities of Carlisle City Council and the County Council.  A joint bid for county wide funding to support Making Space for Water work has been made to central government.  The City Council needs to ensure that it receives appropriate funding to carry out its responsibilities.
· The group could improve awareness about work that has been undertaken to prevent flooding.  It also needs to communicate to the public what early warning systems and protective measures are in place if a flooding incident occurred.  
1.4
The task group agreed to report these conclusions to the first meeting of the Committee in the new civic year to enable members to decide if there are further issues to be investigated and if the task group should continue.  Alternatively, if the Committee are happy with the progress of the Making Space for Water group, it can agree to continue to receive 6 monthly progress updates on the group.  

APPENDIX ONE


The Director of Community Services presented report CS 40/06 to the Executive on 29 August 2006 and report CS 17/07 to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 8 March 2007 and CS18/08 to the Executive on 10 April 2008.  It was agreed that a status report be presented every 6 months.  This is the fifth progress report.  The Carlisle Recovery/Making Space For Water (MSFW) Group was set up after the Cumbria flood event of January 2005.


The group comprises of senior operational technical staff from the Environment Agency, Carlisle City Council, Cumbria County Council and United Utilities.  The Head of Environmental Services is the representative for Carlisle City Council.


This group is adopting emergency Government best practice for integrated working in accordance with ‘Making Space for Water’ guidance issued by DEFRA.  Other Cumbria Districts are now following this lead and national interest is being attracted to this initiative.

Current Activity

1.1 The Group members continue to meet regularly in order to review and prioritise individual flooding problem areas with the last meeting being on 18th May 2009.

1.2 Harraby – Garlands - This area of flood risk includes several properties around the Edgehill Road area.  Following the last meeting the following actions were agreed:

a. Carlisle City Council to write to the Environment Agency to ask if a further length of Durranhill beck could be en-mained as it is believed that this may add in additional consent requirements for any new development upstream.

b. United Utilities(UU) are to review their records and confirm the extent of UU’s responsibility

c. Subject to agreement, the Environment Agency(EA) are to try to get inspection of culverts as part of routine inspection process prior to formal en-maining, if en-maining ends up being the most suitable route for this section of watercourse. 

d. EA would then be consulted formally as part of any re-development of the area

e. Any inspection to result in notification to riparian landowner (Carlisle City Council & Cumbria County Council) to address defects

f. Richard Hayward of Cumbria County Council to contact Alan Taylor to find out what happened regarding Barratts and previous efforts by the Group to ensure all required attenuation was in place

g. EA to write to all parties with interests in re-developing the Harraby School site to make it clear that the EA would be seeking attenuation rather than additional surface water discharge into Durranhill beck.

h. EA to check with Andidrain as to why the survey in 2008 did not continue all the way through the Railway culvert – was it blocked?

1.3 Castle Carrock – It was agreed by the group that a grant from the MSFW budget of up to £1700 would be made available per residential property, to be recovered upon confirmation of costs.  Carlisle City Council will also be carrying out the construction of a headwall and flap valve at the discharge point of the highway drainage system discharging to Castle Carrock Beck.

1.4 Little Caldew – Investigations into flood risk from the Little Caldew were ongoing.  Approx. £3-5k anticipated this year to complete the initial study.  Copy of draft report to be circulated to MSFW Group as soon as available.

1.5 Low Crosby – 4 properties in the Low Crosby area flooded following the high river levels on the River Eden on 12th January 2009.  Following the flood the EA repaired breaches in the flood bank in the golf course area and Carlisle City Council installed a new flap valve on the highway system to reduce the impact of this type of event when it happens in the future.  The EA also held a successful public meeting in late March to discuss their proposals for flood defence improvements.

1.6 Burgh-by-Sands – A survey of the drainage system is to be arranged in order to try to move forward the issues in Burgh-by-Sands.

1.7 448 London Road – Carlisle City Council and United Utilities to meet the resident to discuss the flooding issues experienced by the residents.

1.8 Wigton Road – 4no properties are affected by flooding.  The MSFW group agreed that a letter should be drafted to explain the flood risk situation and include the offer of a contribution towards resilience/resistence equipment to the properties affected.  MSFW Group members are to arrange a site meeting to check the network information. 

1.9 Memorial Hall, Cumwhinton – Carlisle City Council asked advise on how to deal with a problem culvert that can cause flooding.  Further investigations are to be carried out and a possible submission for funding via the EA.
1.10 The group are also involved with other smaller issues and discuss other new problems as they arise following flood events.

2.0 Funding Issues
2.1 The MSFW group have identified spending for approximately £18k during the 2009/10 period this is to include a flood risk study for the Little Caldew, Resistance/Resilience measures for Castle Carrock and Wigton Road, and a CCTV survey of drains in Burgh-by-Sands.

3.0 Pitt Review

3.1 The MSFW group also discuss and feedback progress of this group to the Pitt Review as Carlisle has one of the most advanced group set up in the Country and many of the recommendations are based on the Pitt Review.
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